[image: image1.jpg]University and College Union




Meeting:
Annual Meeting of representatives from Retired Members’ Branches
Location:
UCU head office
Date:
15 November 2017
Unconfirmed minutes

Present: Alastair Hunter (in the chair), Scottish RMB 
Bob Haskins, East Midlands RMB

Rob Kirkwood, East Midlands RMB

Roy Batt, Eastern & Home Counties RMB

John Eccleston, Eastern & Home Counties RMB

Steve Cushion, London RMB

Peter Murry, London RMB

Bahadur Najak, Northern RMB

Norman Jemison (vice-chair), Northern RMB

John Daniell, South West RMB

Barbara Segal, South West RMB
William Edmondson, West Midlands RMB

Babs Gisborne-Land, West Midlands RMB

Alan Curtis, Yorkshire & Humberside RMB

Doreen Magill, Yorkshire & Humberside RMB

Philip Burgess (observer, UCU representative on Public Service Pensioners’ Council (PSPC))
Paul Russell (observer, UCU representative on National Pensioners’ Council (NPC))
In attendance: Linda Newman (National Head of Resources), Kay Metcalfe (minute-taker)
1
Apologies 

1.1
Apologies were received from Allan Screen, Wales RMB, and Pat Roche (UCU representative on NPC Health and Social Care Working Party).

1.2
Linda Newman passed on the apologies of UCU President Joanna de Groot and her thanks to retired members for their continued work in support of UCU.
2
Appointment of chair

2.1
The meeting appointed Alastair Hunter chair and Norman Jemison vice-chair of the meeting.

3
Chair’s welcome


The chair welcomed representatives to the meeting and invited them to introduce themselves.   He acknowledged the contribution of retired members through their union activities and to the economy more generally.
4
Minutes of the RMB AGM held on 23 November 2016
4.1
The minutes of the annual meeting of retired members’ branches held on 23 November 2016 were APPROVED.
5
Matters arising

5.1
Item 6.4 (Health and social care):  It was confirmed that Pat Roche was still the union’s representative on the NPC Health and Social Care Working Party.  
5.2
Item 7.4 (review of retired members): In response to a question on progress of the review, Linda Newman would give an overview of motions passed at last year’s annual meeting including on the review of organisation and support of retired members.  It was NOTED that motion 73 passed at Congress 2017 had instructed the NEC to carry out a review of the arrangements for the organisation, rights and support of the union’s retired members and to bring any proposals to Congress 2018.  
5.3
Linda Newman provided an overview of developments on motions passed at last year’s annual meeting including Unity Trust Bank charges and the continued consultation on the effects of the changes within the bank; progress on the health and social care motions through the Trade Union and Public Services Liaison Group and TUC with the union’s emphasis being on training of health workers; and work on pensions through the local government, teacher and USS pension schemes which included responses to various government consultations such as on the triple lock.  

5.4
On the review of the organisation and support of retired members (item 7.4) and motion 73 passed at Congress 2017, Linda reported that whilst this was not a priority motion for the Recruitment, Organising and Campaigning Committee, the review would be undertaken in some way.
5.5
In response to a question on support for RMBs, an issue raised by motion 9 on the agenda (item 8.8), Linda confirmed that the union would provide central resources for travel costs to support retired members’ attendance at branch/campaigning meetings. 
5.6
Item 9.1 (gender balance): Noting the gender balance of the meeting (women:men 3:13), the chair proposed that the calling notice for the 2018 annual meeting would explicitly call for diversity of representation which was AGREED.
6
Reports from branches
6.1
The meeting received reports on the activities of the RMBs which were NOTED.   Issues raised included:
· survivor benefits under USS and TPS (as raised by motion 14 passed at the 2016 annual meeting);

· communication with and guidance for retired members from UCU centrally on pensions issues (and following the review of the support of retired members);
· head office communication with retired members about UCU membership options following retirement (ie to advertise the existence of retired member branches);
· member communication within branches and administrative support for RMBs, in particular with hard copy mailings (see item 8.8);
· level of attendance at RMB meetings. 

On survivor benefits and communication on options for retired membership, Linda Newman agreed to research these and report back. 
7
Reports from external representatives
7.1
NPC

7.1.1
Norman Jemison reported on the activities of the NPC and made available copies of the November issue of its monthly bulletin for activists in the pensioners’ movement and its important document ‘A Pensioners’ Manifesto’.  The NPC much appreciated UCU’s continued support.   
7.1.2 
Norman responded to questions from delegates on the NPC’s main achievements during the year and on its position on defending the pension rights of Europeans without British Citizenship resident in Britain post-Brexit.
7.2
TUC Pensioners’ Committee

The meeting received the minutes of the TUC Pensioners’ Committee held on 25 April 2017 and the agenda for its meeting on 31 October.
7.3
Public Service Pensioners’ Council (PSPC)


Philip Burgess presented reports on the activities of the PSPC and the NPC Finance Working Party which were NOTED.  The consequences of raising the stage pension age - the growing pension gap - and its impact on UCU members would be raised at the next meeting of the PSPC NEC.  It was hoped that the motion on today’s agenda (motion 10, item 8.2.3) would be endorsed to help promote a UCU campaign on this.  He urged delegates to publicise the important activities of the Pensioners’ Parliament.
7.4
Health and Care Working Party

A report on the work of the NPC’s Health & Social Care Working from Pat Roche was NOTED.  The meeting also received the October issue of the NPC’s Health and Social Care News.
8
Motions submitted by branches

8.1
Motion 1, Railway system, was moved by Norman Jemison on behalf of the Northern RMB.  


Motion 1 was passed unanimously:


Preamble:

UCU Retired members note with dismay the effects of this Government’s continued austerity drive, and its support of the disastrous policy pursued by Southern Rail, of allegedly trying to modernise its Railway System at the expense of the most vulnerable travellers. Southern Rail’s abolishment of staff, stations and ticket offices has an adverse effect on older people and those with disabilities. This means in practice, that by abolishing train guards they are removing any vestige of health and safety for the disabled, on both train and platforms. How are the seriously disabled going to get on and off trains? Who is going to provide the assistance for getting wheel chairs on and off trains? What about the many stations that will no longer be staffed? How are the disabled expected to cope with that situation, or will the train driver be expected to help? Of course there will be ticket machines. How will the partially sighted cope; the disabled and older people manage, with this new technology?
Many rail stations have toilets for handicapped people, where you are required to find someone who can give you the key, this can be very difficult for some to achieve. Why can’t we have ‘smart’ train tickets, which could be used to enable travellers to access ‘closed’ toilets on trains and stations? We have noted the series of strikes that have taken place on Southern Railways and fully support the trade Unions involved.
Motion: This AGM of Retired Members Branches notes that the Conservative Government has made cuts to the Rail system, which seriously affects all disabled UCU members, and UCU retired members. We therefore call upon our National Executive Committee to fully support the National Pensioners Convention, and the Rail Unions in their efforts to fight against the closure of stations, and the introduction of driver only trains. The closure of Stations will make it impossible for disabled UCU members and UCU retired members to travel late at night, and even during the day when stations are only ticket machine operated. If Southern Rail win this dispute then all the other train operators will be quick to jump on the band wagon. We also ask that the NEC raise their concerns within the Labour Party and the TUC and seek support to ensure a successful outcome to this very important issue.
8.2
It was AGREED to take motions 2, 4 and 10 in the same debate.  

8.2.1
The meeting approved the chair’s request that Philip Burgess (observer) move motion 2, The rise in the state pension age, on behalf of the Scottish RMB.   The motion was seconded by Norman Jemison on behalf of the Northern RMB. 

Motion 2 was PASSED unanimously:
This AGM of UCU retired members branches notes with concern the raising of the State Pension Age and supports the campaign against this by the National Pensioners Convention.

We further note that owing to the rise in levels of stress and decline in levels of job-satisfaction, many members of UCU will be forced to stop working, many years before the retirement age officially designated by USS, TPS and our employers.

The consequence of these developments is that there will be an increasing gap between the age at which the State Pension begins and the age at which our members actually cease employment. As a result, retirees will face increasing levels of financial hardship.

This AGM calls on the NEC to develop policies and negotiation strategies designed to improve the USS and TPS pension schemes in order to mitigate the effects of the increase in the State Pension age.

We note that many other trade unions in the public sector who have occupational pension schemes, will be similarly affected who therefore urges the NEC to liaise with our sister unions to achieve aims.

8.2.2
Motion 4, Universal benefits, was moved by Steve Cushion on behalf of the London RMB.  A minor amendment to replace ‘old age’ with ‘state’ in the first sentence was AGREED.  

Motion 4, as amended, was PASSED unanimously:

Conference believes that the state (universal benefit) pension should be paid to all over the age 60 and be equivalent to at least half the average wage or 200 pounds, whichever is the greater. Conference commits to the defence of the triple-lock. Conference notes that to achieve this will take a number of years and the first step should be the increase of the present pension by a yearly increase of RPI + 2%. Conference therefore resolves for UCU to express our view on the relevant bodies.

8.2.3
Motion 10, Raising of the state pension age, was moved by Doreen Magill of the Yorkshire and Humberside RMB.

Motion 10 was PASSED unanimously:


This meeting notes that:

•
the proposed raising of the State Pension Age will present financial difficulties for many UCU members retiring some years before receiving a State Pension

•
many workers in all areas of employment, especially those with inadequate occupational pensions, or no other pension, as well as those who are willingly or unwillingly unemployed will face the same difficulties many years before reaching the State Pension age

•
the raising of the State Pension Age will add to pressures to raise the qualifying age for occupational pensions

•
many workers in precarious employment are particularly dependent on the state pension because they have little opportunity to accrue a decent quality occupational pension.

It therefore calls for UCU to support the NPC campaign against raising the SPA, and to work actively in the TUC to raise wider awareness of these issues among existing workers, awareness of the risk of poverty in old age and to develop a campaign with all other unions.
8.3
Motion 3, Climate change, airport expansion and fracking, was moved by Peter Murry on behalf of the London RMB.


Motion 3 was passed unanimously:

We recognise that the motion on Climate Change passed at this year's TUC makes progress towards UCU retired members resolution 7.6 of our 2016 annual meeting. However, we regret that there is no mention of opposition to fracking or airport expansion. We therefore call upon the UCU NEC to continue to campaign within the trade union movement in support of all the demands raised in UCU Congress 2017 resolution 17: Climate change, jobs and airport expansion.

8.4
Motion 5, Support for research-active retired members, was moved by Steve Cushion on behalf of the London RMB. An amendment to the last sentence of the motion was proposed and AGREED: replace ‘are too stupid to see’ with ‘do not appear to recognise’.

Motion 5, as amended, was PASSED unanimously:

Recognising that many retired members wish to continue with their research or conduct research for which they did not have time due to pressures of work while they were employed, calls upon UCU to do all it can to secure access to facilities such as libraries and email for retired academic staff. This would also be in the interests of their previous institutions although many do not appear to recognise this.

8.5
Motion 6, Consultation with RMBs, was moved by Rob Kirkwood on behalf of the East Midlands RMB.  

Motion 6 was PASSED unanimously:

The Retired Members’ Conference reiterates its full adherence to the principle that Retired Members should not be involved in decisions relating to industrial action.
However, there have been occasions when the UCU has been involved in areas which have had a direct impact on Retired Members. An example would be the last revisions of both USS and TPS pensions that coincided with the reduction of indexation of existing pensions down to the CPI marker.

The current campaign to defend the provisions of the present USS settlement has been marred by some irresponsible, and probably highly unlikely, discussion in the Financial Times that suggests that part of the supposed difficulties of the USS might be mitigated by lowering payments to existing pensioners.

We request that the NEC consider methods of consulting with the RMBs when threats cover both serving and pensioner members.

8.6
Motion 7, Defend the NHS, was moved by William Edmondson on behalf of the West Midlands RMB.  

Motion 7 was PASSED unanimously:


This Retired Members AGM deplore the government's funding attack on the NHS and the consequent pressure on Trusts to abandon the NHS founding principles.  For example, Shropshire has declared that the planned reconfiguration of two hospitals is for the "greatest good for the majority": utilitarianism has replaced universalism despite Para 14T of the Health and Social Care Act 2012.

We deplore the consequent limitations on access and especially the negative impact on retired people.

We urge retired members' branches to engage in local campaigning to protect the NHS.

We request UCU head office to set up a national web-based forum to assist all branches to work on national NHS campaigns using College and University campuses to promote the importance of a universal health service.

We call on the NEC to pay the £500 to affiliate to the Health Campaigns Together pressure group.

8.7
Motion 8, Support for RMBs, was moved by Babs Gisborne-Land on behalf of the West Midlands RMB.  In the debate, Linda Newman clarified the position in relation to liability insurance and retired members providing support for casework at branches where they had not worked previously.  The meeting recognised that this was a delicate issue at various levels and the following amendments to the motion were AGREED: after ‘permitted’ in the second sentence add ‘at other branches where the retired members did not work previously,’; third sentence replace ‘UCU head office’ with ‘NEC’ and after ‘to’ insert ‘explore ways to’; final sentence delete ‘head office’.

Motion 8, as amended, was PASSED unanimously:
This Retired Members AGM believes that with the ever-increasing workload of branch officials, the availability of retired UCU members is not to be underestimated.  Because of their experience retired members are being approached to support casework, but currently this is not permitted at other branches where the retired members did not work previously, because of issues with liability insurance.  We therefore urge NEC to explore ways to extend union liability insurance to cover retired UCU members requested to undertake casework in both HE and FE sectors at all branches.  We further urge that this is done by negotiating with the insurers in the first instance.
8.8
Motion 9, Support for RMBS, was moved by John Eccleston on behalf of the Eastern and Home Counties RMB.  Assurance on provision of support for members’ travel costs to attend meetings had been given, particularly in wide-spread regions (item 5.5 above).  However, the possibility of facilitation of alternatives to physical presence at meetings in a particular location would also need to be considered by UCU, for example Skype, video-conferencing.  Administrative support for hard copy mailings was discussed but the view was expressed that this was not unmanageable for branches.

Motion 9 was passed unanimously:

Retired members branches cover large areas, some without a central town with good public transport or road links to the whole region, and many retired members find travel difficult if not impossible. Consequently attendance at branch meetings often does not reflect the size of the membership which emphasises the importance of other means of communication with and between members. This meeting calls to the NEC to pay due regard to this when considering the support given to RMBs.

8.9
Motion 11, Supporting the NPC Pensioners’ Manifesto, was moved formally.  


Motion 11 was passed unanimously:

This meeting calls on UCU to agree to support the NPC Pensioners Manifesto:

• A state pension set above the official poverty level, around £200 a week and linked to the triple lock of the higher of earnings, prices or 2.5%. 

• Greater funding for the NHS, an end to privatisation in the health service and a national social care system funded from general taxation, free at the point of delivery and without means-testing. 

• Maintenance of universal pensioner benefits such as free bus travel, a £500 winter fuel allowance, free prescriptions and a free TV licence for the over 75s. 

• More homes that are both affordable and suitable for everyone, whilst recognising the specific barriers to downsizing that older people face. 

• New legal protection for older people from all forms of elder abuse, to ensure dignity and raise standards of care. 

• A Brexit deal that safeguards the payment of pensions, protects EU care workers and the rights of UK pensioners living abroad.

8.10
Motion 12, Discussion of extending the Equality Act 2010 to include single people as a protected group, was moved by Doreen Magill on behalf of the Yorkshire and Humberside RMB.

Motion 12 was passed unanimously:


This meeting notes:

•
Under the Equality Act 2010 married people and people in civil partnerships are protected from discrimination on grounds of marital status, but single people are not.

•
Therefore it is still lawful to treat single people less favourably than married people and those in civil partnerships.

•
That lack of legal protection can give scope for expression of negative attitudes towards single people.

•
As people become older, they are more likely to spend a period of their lives as single people as a result of bereavement.

•
That if health and social care services are organised on the assumption that people have or ought to have a ‘next of kin’ family member who can look after them in periods of illness and disability, this disadvantages single people.

•
That there are various forms of existing discrimination against single people, such as single person supplements charged by holiday firms often for inferior accommodation.

•
That the current discussion of loneliness as a health problem, while valid in itself, could foster negative stereotypes of the lives of single people, especially if there is a confusion between ‘loneliness’ and ‘living alone’.

This meeting calls upon UCU to discuss in its Equality Committee and any other relevant bodies the case for extension of the protected characteristics in the Equality Act 2010 to include single people, so that they too are protected from discrimination on grounds of marital status.

9
Elections

9.1
Nominations received from the Northern Retired Members’ Branch for the TUC Pensioners’ Committee and the Public Service Pensioners’ Council (PSPC) Executive were before the meeting.
9.2
TUC Pensioners’ Committee


The nomination of Norman Jemison to the TUC Pensioners’ Committee was ENDORSED by the meeting.
9.3
PSPC


The meeting ENDORSED the nomination of Philip Burgess to the executive of the PSPC and Norman Jemison as the union’s second representative to the PSPC.
10
AOB

10.1
The notes of the informal meeting of retired members held on 28 May 2017 at UCU Congress, Brighton were NOTED.
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